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REGULAR BLAINE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING – 02/12/13


Item 4.5 – Case File No. 12-0044 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting the following:

a.) Comprehensive Plan Amendment from PI/PC (Planned Industrial/Planned Commercial) to PI/PC/HDR (Planned Industrial/Planned Commercial and High Density Residential).

b.) Conditional Use Permit to allow for construction of a 182 unit market rate apartment complex in a PBD (Planned Business District) zoning district and shared access.

BALDWIN PARTNERS, ULYSSES STREET/NORTH OF CLOVERLEAF PARKWAY.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Lori Johnson, Planner III.  The public hearing for Case File 12-0044 was opened at 7:39 p.m.  

Katrina Joseph, Teamster’s Local #120, recommended the Commission and Council deny the request as it was her understanding the property was to remain a commercial/industrial property.  She did not feel the residential apartments were conducive to the union’s business or with the surrounding businesses.  She noted there would be parking issues on this site as several of the proposed parking lanes were on Teamster property and this would not be allowed.  Ms. Joseph then discussed the shared access through the Teamster property and respectfully requested the Commission deny the application. 

The public hearing was closed at 7:43 p.m.

Chair Oullette questioned if staff was aware of the parking concerns.

Assistant City Engineer Dan Schluender explained the site was proposing shared parking and he believed a shared parking agreement was in place.

Commissioner Goracke asked if the site would have enough parking on site without the shared parking lanes.

Planner III, Lori Johnson indicated the site has enough parking for the proposed use. 

Chair Oullette asked how many people were accessing the Teamster property on a daily basis.  

Ms. Joseph estimated this to be approximately 50 people on a daily basis with this number increasing to 400+ when meetings were scheduled.

Paul Tucci, property owner, discussed the property lines stating the shared parking agreement would allow for one or two rows of parking.  He explained that at this time there was no demand for additional office space.  He noted that a market study has shown the need for apartments in this area.

Chair Oullette stated that until the property line/parking issue could be resolved this item may need to be tabled.

Planner III, Lori Johnson stated the Commission could proceed in this manner, or a recommendation could be made directing staff to research the parking situation prior to approval by Council.   She noted that the site currently met the parking requirements.  

Commissioner Goracke was uncomfortable with forwarding the item to Council without all the necessary information.  He supported the item being tabled.

Mr. Tucci commented the apartment complex had enough parking at this time with 2.2 stalls per unit and met the City’s zoning requirements.  He understood the Commission’s concern but requested the item be allowed to proceed to the Council.  He clarified that the only concern was with the two shared parking lanes and this issue could be resolved with the Teamsters through the shared parking agreement. 

Commissioner Lahti was in favor of postponing action on this item until that document could be reviewed by staff and the Commission.  She was not comfortable proceeding until this issue was clarified.

Commissioner Bergstrom asked if the shared parking agreement would be recorded with the City.  

Planner III, Lori Johnson stated the document would be reviewed by the City but was agreed upon and signed by the two property owners.   

Chair Oullette questioned if the Teamsters opposed the size of the building or the proposed use.

Ms. Joseph commented the original proposal for this property was a three story commercial building.  She doubted that the Teamsters would have purchased and built in Blaine knowing that a five story apartment building would be located on the adjacent property.  

Commissioner Homan asked if the shared parking lanes could be used by both properties.  

Planner III, Lori Johnson commented this could be the practice if agreed upon by both parties.  She discussed how shared parking was conducted in other commercial districts in the City.  She stated another option would be for the applicant to reduce the number of units within the building to reduce the need for the number of parking spaces.

Chair Oullette still supported the item being tabled at this time.

Commissioner Lahti questioned how the shared parking agreement would be negotiated.

Planner III, Lori Johnson explained typically a shared parking agreement was not presented to the City until a building permit was requested.  She indicated the Commission could recommend approval of the item requesting the parking issues be clarified prior to review by the Council.  She questioned if the Commission supported the residential apartment concept on this site. 

Chair Oullette stated he supported the overall concept.  His only concern was with the parking requirements.

Commissioner Lahti expressed concern with the number of children that would be living in these apartments given the fact there was not a great deal of green space in the area.

Motion by Commissioner Goracke to recommend approval of Planning Case 12-0044A the comprehensive plan amendment from PI/PC (Planned Industrial/Planned Commercial) to PI/PC/HDR (Planned Industrial/Planned Commercial and High Density Residential) based on the following conditions:

Case 12-0044A:

1. 
The proposed land use is consistent with the allowed uses in the PBD (Planned Business District) zoning ordinance. 
2. 
The proposed land use is consistent with residential uses to the north and west of the site.
Motion seconded by Commissioner Homan.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the March 7, 2013 City Council meeting.

Planner III, Lori Johnson indicated additional language could be added to Condition #6 stating prior to going before City Council, there should be a clarification of what the previous shared access agreement states.  

Chair Oullette recommended the item be moved forward to the City Council without a recommendation.

Motion by Commissioner Goracke to move Planning Case 12-0044B to the City Council, a the conditional use permit to allow for construction of a 182 unit market rate apartment complex in a PBD (Planned Business District) zoning district and a shared access based on the following conditions:
Case 12-0044B:

1. 
This site needs to meet the Highway 65 Overlay District requirements for exterior materials, and the plans that have been submitted for this proposal meet this requirement. 

2. 
The trail and paver system on the north side of the building must be maintained at 20-feet all year so snow plowing will be required.

3. 
The storm water basin in front of the building will need to be maintained and kept free of weeds so as not to create an eyesore.

4. 
The landscaping on site needs to meet the Highway 65 Overlay District requirements so the following trees must be provided on site: 


· Overstory Trees: 51


· Conifer Trees: 51


· Ornamental Trees: 51

In addition, 25% of the trees need to be oversized to meet the Highway 65 Overlay District standards. Oversized trees must be 3 inch caliper overstory trees, 8-foot conifer trees, and it is not recommended that ornamental trees be oversized. The current landscape plan meets all Zoning Ordinance requirements. 

5. 
A lighting plan will need to be provided that illustrates that the lighting provided meets ordinance requirements. All lighting needs to be downlit and shielded to prevent glare or spill. Pole mounted lighting is limited to 20-feet in height. There shall be no lights installed on the rear of the building exterior (north side) except for individual patio lights and there shall be no free-standing lighting (other than bollard type lights along trails/features) on the rear of the building (north side), as it is immediately adjacent to an existing residential area. 

6. 
A copy of the shared access agreement that covers the shared access must be provided to the City prior to issuance of building permits. 

7. 
Park dedication has been paid for the site with the recording of the plat. The amount paid, however, was based on the commercial park dedication rate at the time of recording. The developer paid for 9.16 acres in 2007, which has a 2013 credit value of $70,963. The City's current residential rate for park dedication is $2,813 per unit. The total park dedication amount that would be owed for the proposed 182 unit residential project is $511,966. The City will credit the property owner for the $70,963 that has already been paid, so the total amount of park dedication required before a permit is issued is $441,003.

8. 
SAC and WAC payments will also become due prior to the issuance of building permits. 

9. 
The applicant will need to obtain a Coon Creek Watershed District permit prior to City approval of construction plans and specifications.

10. 
This building will need to be licensed under the City's annual Rental License Program.

Motion seconded by Commissioner Lahti.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the March 7, 2013 City Council meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Commissioner Lahti to adjourn the Regular Planning Commission meeting.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Bergstrom.  The motion passed 5-0.  Adjournment time was 8:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Heidi Guenther

TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

